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ATEE 2022 General Assembly 
Second meeting
Brussels – Salle Horta c/o Burotel - Rue de la presse 4 

30 June 2022, 11.30 am - 1 pm CEST

AGENDA

1. Apologies and adoption of the agenda 

2. Adoption of the minutes of the last General Assembly
3. Presentation of the Reports by the President

4. Approval of the 2021 Annual Accounts and the 2022 Budget
5. Presentation of the Annual Report by the EJTE Editors

6. Presentation of the Annual Report by the RDCs Coordinator

7. Election and re-election members of the ATEE Administrative Council
8. Election of the Vice President
9. Handover to the new President
10. Speech by the new President
11. Matters arising 
12. Closure of the General Assembly
MINUTES

1. Apologies and adoption of the agenda 

The meeting commenced at 11.35 am CET, and was chaired by the Vice President of the Association, Mr. Michiel Heijnen in compliance with Art. 14.6 of the Statutes.  

The Vice President welcomed the members, and thanked them for attending this hybrid second meeting of the ATEE General Assembly.

The following members emailed their apologies:

Davide Parmigiani, proxy to Michiel Heijnen

Francesco Magni, proxy to Ronny Smet

Diola Bijlhout, proxy to Olena Shyyan
University of Bialystok

Lorraine Harbison

David Powell
Asa Morberg

Maria A. Flores
List of members attending:

Michiel Heijnen 
Ronny Smet for Karel de Grote Hogeschool
Claudia Arena

Agnieszka Szplit (online)
Leah Shagrir (online)
Erika Kopp for ELTE University (online)
Miroslava Cernochova for Charles University (online)
Birger Brevik for OsloMet University (online)
Olena Shyyan for Lviv In-Service Training Institute (online)
Dragana Bozi Lenard (online)

Cornelia Connolly (online)

Onur Ergünay (online)
Serkan Keleşoğlu (online) 
Heliona Mico (online)
Müzeyyen Nazlı Güngör (online)
Teresa O’Doherty (online)
T.J. O’Ceallaigh (online)
Csilla Pesti (online)

Anja Swennen (online)

Milan Stojkovic (online)

Maria Teresa Vilaça (online)
Ms. Mariagrazia Tagliabue was appointed to take minutes.

As per Art. 19 of the Statutes, the second meeting of the General Assembly shall be validly constituted when at least two Members are present or represented.
The Vice President, Michiel Heijnen, welcomed the participants, and asked the members attending the meeting to adopt the agenda.

The proposed agenda was unanimously adopted by the attendees. 
It was agreed that the discussion of item n. 5 would have to be postponed after item n. 8.
2. Adoption of the minutes of the last General Assembly
The Vice President of the ATEE Administrative Council asked the members attending the meeting to adopt the minutes of the 2021 General Assembly held online on 20th May 2021, and adopt the minutes of the first meeting of the 2022 General Assembly held at Marino Institute of Education in Dublin on 26th May 2022.

The minutes of the 2021 General Assembly were unanimously approved as accurate record of the meeting.
No changes would be made to the file sent to members.

The minutes of the first meeting of the 2022 General Assembly held on 26th May 2022 were approved with the following change on page 3, second line: ‘and have less but more active Research Communities’ to be replaced by “We should have fewer RDCs but those we list should be active Research Communities’.

The rewording was suggested by one member.
The Vice President thanked the attendees for approving the minutes of the previous General Assemblies, and moved to the following item, presenting the annual report of activities sent by the President.

3. Presentation of the Reports by the President
The Vice President reported on the activities of the association carried out between June 2021 and May 2022.
The following four main activities were developed:

· Research

· Practice

· Projects

· Policy

Furthermore, regular statutory meetings were held throughout the year, and three conferences were planned in 2022.  In addition, online events were organised by the RDCs and members, and a Virtual Open Day was held in February 2022.
Since new lower fees were introduced this year, the current membership is of 32 institutions and 126 individuals as of 20 June 2022.
There are 14 working RDCs at the moment, and the AC launched a funding scheme to support their work.  Chairs were invited to submit their proposals by the end of June.

The publications of the European Journal of Teacher Education continued to be successful, and the first book of the ATEE book series was also published.  More proposals for the book series published by Routledge have been received.

The Association joined two Working Groups of the European Commission, the group on School Policy and the one on Digital Technologies, and events organised by sister organisation such the World FATE Conference in November 2021 and the ATE USA Conference in February 2022.  The Association also established excellent relations and active cooperation with other Brussels-based organisations. 

Other activities concern the statement on the war in Ukraine, the future launch of an expertise database for members, the new conference guidelines reviewed by David Powell, and a new policy for projects applications to be discussed by the new Administrative Council.

On behalf of the President, the Vice President thanked all the members and people who contributed to the work of the association, such as the Editors of the Journal, the Publisher, the RDCs Chairs, the Administrative Council and Secretariat.
Davide Parmigiani was thanked for his mandate as President of the ATEE.

A copy of his report would be uploaded on the ATEE website.

4. Approval of the 2021 Annual Accounts and the 2022 Budget
The Vice President gave the floor to the Treasurer, Erika Kopp, who presented the results of the last financial year.
The Treasurer reported that the amounts available on the ATEE bank accounts as of 28th June 2022 were 134,896.04 EUR, of which 23,922.13 EUR on the conferences account and 
110,973.91 EUR on the main account.
She continued explaining that the following tree main sources of income were listed in the 2021 financial report:
· Membership fees: 26,363.00 EUR;
· Royalties and other income from the contract with Routledge: 95,731.00 EUR;
· Income from conferences and online activities: 500.00 EUR.
The Treasurer reported that the Association experienced some financial difficulties due to the recent pandemic as the usual three face-to-face conferences could not take place for two consecutive years.

Since most of the online events were free of charge, the income for the online conferences was lower than expected.
The total income for the last fiscal year was 122,797.00 EUR.
Some costs increased, e.g.; the staff costs and the fees paid to the Editors.  These fees included the honorarium paid to the former Editor for the tasks carried out in 2019.

On the other hand, some costs, such as travel and meetings costs were lower than the previous year as the majority of statutory meetings continued to be held online.
One member asked a question about the staff costs.  The Treasurer responded to the question, but her answer could not be recorded in these minutes as it breaches the privacy rules on employment contracts in force in Belgium.
The total amount of costs for the last fiscal year was 99,092.00 EUR.

The results for the year 2021 were 23,705.00 EUR.

The President asked the convened members to approve the 2021 balance sheet.  The 2021 Annual Accounts were unanimously approved.
The President asked the convened members to approve the 2022 budget.  The total budget – 133,000.00 EUR - was approved by the majority of members.  

One member did not approve the proposed budget.
The President asked the convened members to discharge the members of the Administrative Council.  
The AC was unanimously discharged by the convened members.
A copy of the financial report was made available to all members on the website of the Association prior to the first meeting of the General Assembly.

The Vice President thanked the Treasurer for her report, and moved to the following item.
5. Presentation of the Annual Report by the EJTE Editors
After item n. 8, the Vice President gave the floor to one of the Editors, Anja Swennen, who presented the Editorial Report for 2021.
The Editor confirmed that the European Journal of Teacher Education continued to perform well last year, and the updated Impact Factor would be soon available.  This should be higher than in the previous years.  The members of the Editorial Board and International Advisory Board continued to ensure the highest academic standards to the articles published in the Journal.

The Editor reported on the metrics of the Journal, the Special Issues and the most read and cited articles.  Moreover, three new Special Issues would be published in the next months.

The Editor concluded her report by thanking those who contributed to the huge success of the EJTE.
The Vice President thanked the Editors, the Boards and reviewers for their important work.
6. Presentation of the Annual Report by the RDCs Coordinator
The Vice President gave the floor to Ronny Smet, the RDCs Coordinator, who presented the report of the RDCs activities since August 2019: the latest report was presented at the annual conference in Bath Spa in 2019 when 13 RDCs had been active.  As of 2022, 14 RDCs were working, and now preparing for the Annual Conference in Riga in August.
The annual reports were not sent only by a few RDCs, whereas most communities have been very active in the last two years.
Since the start of the pandemic, numerous online meetings took place with the ATEE secretariat and the RDCs Chairs.

The Coordinator attended some AC meetings depending on agenda, and had regular AC+ RDCs Chairs meetings, e.g.; weekly meetings with the ATEE secretariat in 2021.

A Virtual Open Day was organised in March 2021, and meetings were held in preparation for the Annual Conference 2021 in Warsaw. A virtual Newcomers’ meeting was arranged. 

The second Virtual Open Day took place in February 2022, and was very successful.
In the past six months, online meetings both with Secretariat and Chairs were planned, as well as preparations for the 2022 Spring Conference in Dublin and the 2022 Annual Conference in Riga.  The Annual Conference would be the first conference to be attended by some of the Chairs who took over the role in the last two years.

Ronny Smet said that new plans and future activities would include attendance at the AC meetings, resume weekly meetings, organisation of Open Days in between conferences would have to be discussed by the AC. He would encourage the online or hybrid activities, and draft a strategy for the future work of the RDCs and the next Coordinator.
The Coordinator emphasized how the expert database could be very helpful to attract new members for the RDCs.
At the end of his report, Ronny Smet reminded that only one submission for the RDCs funding was received, and invited the Chairs to apply by end of the day.
The Vice President thanked the RDCs Chairs and Coordinator for their great support to the Association.
7. Election and re-election members of the ATEE Administrative Council
The Vice President explained that Davide Parmigiani, ended his mandate as President as per Art 30.1, and that David Powell, ended his mandate as member of the Administrative Council as per Art. 21.10 of the Statutes.

The Vice President asked the candidates listed for the AC membership to introduce themselves.
The following candidates applied for the election as members of the Administrative Council for their first mandate (2022-2025):
Teresa O’Doherty, supported by three institutional members;
Olena Shyyan, supported by one institutional member and one individual member;

Tadhg J. O’Ceallaigh, applied for the AC membership in compliance with Art. 21.5 of the Statutes of the Association. 
Abstain/invalid votes were not included as set forth by Art. 26 of the Statutes.
The members of the Association voted as follows: 
Teresa O’Doherty: 39 yes, 1 no
Olena Shyann: 37 yes, 13 no
Tadhg J. O’Ceallaigh, 44 yes, 0 no

The three candidates were elected members of the Administrative Council for the years 2022-2025.

The Vice President asked the members attending the General Assembly to vote for the candidates who applied for their second mandate as members of the Administrative Council (2022-2025):
Erika Kopp, supported by one institutional member and one individual member;

Leah Shagrir, supported by one institutional member and one individual member.

The members of the Association voted as follows:

Erika Kopp: 42 yes, 0 no
Leah Shagrir: 24 yes, 12 no
The two candidates were re-elected members of the Administrative Council for the years 2022-2025.

8. Election of the Vice President
The candidate proposed by the Administrative Council for the role of Vice President, in compliance with Art. 30.3 of the Statutes of the Association, was Agnieszka Szplit, supported by four members of the Administrative Council, four individual members and one institutional member.
The members of the Association voted as follows:

Agnieszka Szplit, 48 yes, 0 no.

The candidate was elected Vice President for the years 2022-2025.

9. Handover to the new President
The Vice President took over the role of President pursuant to Art. 30.2 of the Statutes.
As required by the Belgian Laws on Associations, the following updates would be recorded in the Official Gazette of Belgium - Moniteur Belge:

The following members ended their mandates as of 9th March 2022:

David Powell as per resignation letter.
The following members ended their mandates as of 30 June 2022:

Davide Parmigiani as the President of the Administrative Council.
The following members were elected by the General Assembly on 30 June 2022 for the years 2022-2025:

Tadhg J. O’Ceallaigh
Teresa O’Doherty

Olena Shyyan

The following members were re-elected by the General Assembly on 30 June 2022 for the years 2022-2025:

Michiel Heijnen

Erika Kopp

Leah Shagrir

Agnieszka Szplit

As of 30th June 2022, the Administrative Council of the Association for Teacher Education in Europe will be the following:

Michiel Heijnen, elected President 

Agnieszka Szplit, elected Vice President
Erika Kopp, elected AC member 
Teresa O’Doherty, elected AC member
Tadhg J. O’Ceallaigh, elected AC member
Olena Shyyan, elected AC member
Leah Shagrir, elected AC member 

Mariagrazia Tagliabue, acting as the authorised representative of the Association for Teacher Education in Europe – ATEE aisbl, with registered address in Rue de la Presse 4, judicial district of Brussels, shall proceed with the deposit of the legal documents in the Official Gazette of Belgium, ‘Moniteur Belge’.

10. Speech by the new President
Due to time constraints, the new President, Michiel Heijnen, decided to skip his speech, and move to the following item.
11. Matters arising 
No matter arose, but it was reminded that meeting of the Administrative Council with the RDCs Chairs will held online on 4 July 2022 at 7 pm CEST.
12. Closure of the General Assembly
Having discussed all the items in the agenda, the ATEE President, Michiel Heijnen, thanked the attendees for their active participation and closed the meeting at 1.05 pm CEST. 

Read, signed and approved on 6th July 2022 by

Michiel Heijnen







Agnieszka Szplit
ATEE President 







ATEE Vice President
ATEE aisbl - Rue de la presse 4 1000 Brussels – Belgium
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